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Projects and Events Officer Report to Full Council 

September 2023 

 

Hayle Community Action Group 
The next meeting of HCAG is arranged for 7pm on Wednesday 13th September at The Old Foundry 

Chapel.  At the last meeting Graham from Mei Loci presented the draft Master plan.  The master 

plan will be circulated to members once it has been received. The group will also be exploring the 

other kinds of more short term projects that can be taken forward at their next meeting. 

 

Projects 
A project plan has been drawn up for the dog fouling/litter campaign in preparation for the schools 

returning after the summer break.  This will coincide with going into schools with Graham and Nina 

from Mei Loci to explore connectivity as part of the master plan in order to demonstrate how the 

views of children and young people (gathered during the Vision for Hayle work) have been taken 

forward. 

 

Events 
Hayle Health and Wellbeing Festival/Community Showcase 

 

Hayle Health and Wellbeing Festival is planned for the 23rd – 

24th September.  A range of local groups and businesses are 

offering free taster sessions, including sound baths, Tai Chi 

and Qi Gong, yoga, wild swims, craft activities and so on.  

Hayle Health and Wellbeing Festival is an event for all.  Most 

of the activities take place on Saturday 23rd September with 

some taking place on Sunday 24th. The main event site is 

Hayle Academy with things also going on at Paddy’s Mill, 

Sandy Acres and North Quay.  The activities are organised into 

four themes: Connect, Move, Eat and Explore.  All of the 

activities are being provided for free except the silent disco on 

Saturday evening which is being charged at £3 and a meal to 

launch the festival at Cove Café on Friday 22nd.   

 

On Sunday 24th September we will also be holding the 

Mayor’s Fundraiser Walk and Roll for St Julia’s Hospice on 

KGVMW.  The event will end at The Rec with some activities 

and entertainment from local choirs, including a Makaton 

choir. 

 

People can pre-book the activities using a paper or online 

form as there will be maximum numbers of attendees.  It will 

also give an indication of numbers for the event.  

Refreshments are being provided by Foundry Food and the WI 



Appendix A 
 

 

at Hayle Academy and Be Kind at Paddy’s Mill which is relocating for the day. 

 

There will be a Community Showcase at the main 

event site (Hayle Academy) on Saturday 23rd.  

Local groups have been invited to take part along 

with organisations that provide health and 

wellbeing support.  The following organisations 

will be part of the showcase (with more still in the 

pipeline): 

• disAbility Cornwall 

• St John’s Ambulance 

• The Wave Project 

• Hayle Old Cornwall Society 

• U3A 

• Cornwall Disability Alliance 

• Friends of the Towans (including Art Group) 

• Cornwall Wildlife Trust 

• Hayle Youth Project 

• WEA 

• Nature Connects 

• St Julia’s Hospice/Cornwall hospice Care 

• Sustainable Hayle 

• Hayle WI 

• Twinning Association 

• Georgia’s Voice 

• Nature Connects 

• Diabetes UK 

• Survivors of Bereavement by Suicide 

• Girl Guiding 

• Community Energy Plus 

• Adult Education 

• Headstart 

Hayle Day Care Centre have agreed for us to use their minibus as a shuttle between sites if 

we can get a driver (under 70) with a D1 licence that will be covered by their insurance. 

 

Some sponsorship money has been obtained from Aspects Holidays which will cover some 

of the cost of First Aid cover.  Further sponsorship is being sought to cover the remainder 

and the cost of petrol.  It was hoped that enough sponsorship would be found to cover the 

cost of a BSL signer as Saturday 23rd is International Day of Sign Languages but at the 

moment this looks unlikely. 

 

Bodriggy Surgery has agreed to send a text message out to their patient list to advertise the 

festival.  Their staff, especially the social prescriber have been incredibly helpful. 
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The festival will be followed up with monthly sessions that carry forward the festival's 

essence, focusing on the four core themes of Connect, Move, Explore, and Eat. 

The first of these sessions will take place in October, beginning with an insightful online talk 

about "Health, Wellbeing, and Seals." Sue Sayer MBE from the Seal Research Trust will share 

her decades of observations on seal behavior, offering an intriguing perspective on the links 

between their world and ours. This session, will be suitable for anyone over 12, invites 

schools, colleges, nature lovers, and businesses to come together and explore the 

interconnectedness of our environment. 

 

Other organisations have shown an interest in being involved which is really positive.  

Suggestions for this are gratefully received. 

 

The council now has a large database of contacts which can be used for future activities.   

 

Help from members over the course of the two days would be incredibly helpful.  Get in 

touch if you are able to offer some time to help, particularly on Saturday but also Sunday. 

There are plenty of roles that need volunteers (especially if anyone has a licence to drive the 

minibus). 

 

The Sensory Trust 

A message from The Sensory Trust: 

 

Sensory Trust is planning a project about climate change and restorative action called the 

Language of Repair and we would love for Hayle Town Council and King George V Memorial 

Walk to be a part of it. The project will demonstrate a new approach that focuses on the 

water cycle rather than carbon cycle and which, as a Sensory Trust project, is inclusive in its 

approach, activities, content and language. We are excited by the possibilities! 

  

Why water? Typically, climate change has a dominant narrative about carbon emissions and 

information is often complex and hard to engage with. This project responds to exciting new 

research from experts in Australia, Europe and USA who have highlighted that addressing 

water vapour and the water cycle may be a more effective and affordable way to tackle 

climate change than focussing solely on carbon. 

  

Actions can be as simple as adding mulch to soil and can make a difference much faster than 

other approaches. Meaningful water cycle interventions can also be implemented anywhere 

and at any scale, empowering individuals and communities who might not be able to 

implement net zero carbon technological solutions such as solar panels.  

  

The aim of the project is for people to learn how to take direct action while understanding 

more about climate change and the vital importance of water. It is based on collaborative 

working and we are keen to work with blind and partially sighted people, people who are 

D/deaf and people with inclusive communication needs to develop activities and 

accompanying resources that can be shared though community events, at workshops and 



Appendix A 
 

 

online, and demonstrated at ‘climate repair cafes’. We will also use plain language to reduce 

the complexity of climate science and create narratives that are personally meaningful and 

engaging.  

  

Project activities will take place over the next 4 years across England and Scotland with a 

focus in Cornwall, Liverpool, London and Edinburgh.  

  

The Sensory Trust would really like Hayle Town Council  to be a part of the project and are 

hoping HTC would be interested in King George V Memorial Walk being a site where the 

project could run a few workshops and/or ‘climate repair cafes’. The workshops would 

involve community members and groups developing activities and resources for small 

interventions such as mini-meadows and mini-forests, or trying out simple techniques for 

demonstrating and monitoring the role of water in climate repair such as exploring soil 

temperature and water flow. 

 

At this stage it would involve us writing a letter of support for their funding application 

which the Projects and Events Officer can do if the council is in support. 
 

Funding 
Shared Prosperity Fund 

Connecting Communities: Community Organisation Fund  

An application was made to the Connecting Communities Fund for the relocation project at 

the end of July.  The outcome of the application will be sent to us in October. 

 

CIL Funding 

The expression of interest for CIL funding for the Recreation Ground was passed through to 

the next stage of application.  We will be making the full application by 20th October for the 

maximum available of £100,000. 

 

National Lottery Funding: Heritage Fund 

An Expression of Interest will be submitted to the National Lottery Fund (Heritage) to pay 

for work to improve the Plantation, Millpond and possibly KGVMW.  Once an EOI has been 

accepted and successful, we will have 12 months to complete the full application.  This fund 

awards up to £10 million.  This will be a large application and it will be useful to involve 

other key organisations in the town as the key focus for the fund is to bring heritage to more 

people so it won’t just be a case of making repairs to the sites but also looking at how to 

make the most of the heritage of the sites.  This will take some time to put together. 

 

Economic Information  
Some useful information is available about the economic profile of Hayle along with other 

towns in Cornwall that may be of interest to councillors, if you have not seen it before.  This 

information is useful when making funding applications along with information from ONS.  

Click on the following link for the full profile: 
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https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/business-trading-and-licences/economic-

development/economic-intelligence/ 

 

https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/business-trading-and-licences/economic-development/economic-intelligence/
https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/business-trading-and-licences/economic-development/economic-intelligence/
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HAYLE LIBRARY REPORT – June/July/August 

 

• We were lucky enough to be picked to host a ‘Tree’ 

Escape workshop which was an interactive dance session 

for the under 5’s. It incorporated dance, music and props 

to develop physicality, imagination and creative 

expression. It was a huge success with some comments 

including: 

‘I feel so energised, we loved it, thankyou’ 

‘I never thought I would dance in the library’ 

‘We really liked the use of props, especially the feathers, 

can we do that in Rhyme-time please?’ 

‘I had no idea what to expect, it was great, can we do 

more like this please?’ 

 

    

 

• We found out we have been awarded the gold ‘Community 

hub’ funding in partnership with the Day Care centre so 

we will be able to offer more groups, sessions and some 
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exciting taster workshops to the over 18’s in our 

community. We are hoping to run various Dance, 

exercise, music, Art & craft taster workshops as well as 

some computer beginner classes. We are really looking 

forward to offering more opportunities to our local 

community which will hopefully give a little boost to their 

health and wellbeing. 

 

• We hosted a visit from Connor Downs school seeing 

children from years 3, 4 and 5. Georgina had prepared 5 

separate activities for the children to do which introduced 

them to the library and to find their way around. 

 

 

 

 

                 

 



Appendix B 
 

         

 

         Connor downs came back with:  

‘I just wanted to e-mail and say thankyou from the staff 

and pupils at Connor Downs Academy who visited your 

library on Tuesday this week. It was a hugely beneficial 

boost to help children on their journey to read for 

pleasure. My class (year 6) didn’t attend the visit and 

were quite annoyed with me when I said it was just Y3,Y4 

and Y5. Good news! Thankyou. 

I would love to organise further visits next year if we are 

able to? 

 

Georgina gave all the children little cards asking them two 

questions at the end of their visit. I loved some of the 

answers to the first question: 

 

What do you love about the library: 

 

‘The interesting books & atmosphere’ 

‘I love the activities and books’ 

‘Its really big, the staff are kind and there are lots of 

windows’ 

‘It’s big and fun’ 
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• Georgina did a couple of outreach Rhyme-time 

sessions at the Hub building for Homestart Curnow. 

This is from Georgina:  

‘I arrived at Homestart with a jingling rucksack full of 
musical instruments, words for the grown ups, a CD 
player and bubbles! I was welcomed warmly by Ria 
and the other volunteers into a safe and comfy room 
full of toys and young children playing happily. After 
snack time we started the first session - I explained 
that this was their special time for them to sing and 
play and everyone laughed when I implored the 
grownups to sing along! The children loved the 
bubbles and danced along - shaking their bells and 
rattles. I used a big teddy to model how to join in 
with their babies and toddlers. Everyone had a great 

time. The second session was also very much 
enjoyed. None of the parents had been to the library 
before and were interested to know more. Ria is 
going to follow up with a visit to the library for a 
rhyme-time with Abi and a chance for families to sign 
up and join the library 
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• We had the Summer Reading Challenge launch on 

Saturday 7th July with Deliah from Funny faces doing 

the face painting for the children that signed up. 

We had 55 children sign up and about 30 of them 

had their faces painted. The children loved it       
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• In July we had a Health Information week and here is 

our Display which concentrated on Women’s Health  

 

                  

 

• Our Storytime session on a Saturday is proving 

popular so changing it from a Friday to a Saturday 

was a good move. 

 

• Our rhyme-time sessions on a Wednesday morning 

have grown considerably in size with lots of new 

families and babies joining both the sessions and the 

library. The last few weeks during August we have 

averaged 20 adults and at least 20 little ones per 
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session. Today was sunny and we took it outside 

which the families loved  

 

 

 

 

 

 

• The Summer Reading challenge is going strong 

with over 300 children signed up. We are having 

a special draw at our library for the children 

that complete the challenge. Cris has secured 

some fabulous prizes, some of which we have 

bought and some donated from some great 

local businesses.  

Mr B’s, Blewetts, Hampsons, Lucy bakes, Iced 

on the Quay, Feed, Duckies, Ausel cakes, 

Paradise park & possibly a couple more…. 
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Georgina created this beautiful display off the back of a local 

author who inspired her whilst visiting the library recently. 

Whilst he waited for his wife he popped into our garden and 

chose to log all of our plants including an interesting mix of 

sand dune species. You will see the list on the display and the 

Flora of Cornwall book is the local authors book which Georgina 

ordered in from another library. She is planning to do a nature 

children’s session around the list of plants/flowers which they 

will love. 
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• We are very excited to announce that we have been 

chosen to host another History of Cornwall event 

performed by Ed Rowe’s award winning Cornish 

Caretakers. We will be offering this funny, interactive and 

educational workshop and performance to one of our local 

schools, Penpol I think as it was Bodriggy last time. The 

children that attend will also receive a special library card 

and History of Cornwall book which they will need to visit 

the library to pick up. The idea is for the children that 

aren’t already members to join. Hopefully the first of 

many visits. 

 

• We have also been chosen to host a Peter Pan event. Only 

10 libraries were chosen and Abi succeeded in getting us 

picked. Two of the ‘lost boys’ from the Hall for Cornwall 

creative team will come along and host storytelling, 

singing, dancing creating and fun with a Peter pan theme. 

This is very exciting for our local families. 
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HM September report to the Town Council  

South Quay  

I am chasing Duchy Civils who following a site visit in July have agreed to quote for the necessary plans 
and drawings that are required by Historic England to enable the repair to the South quay wall.   When 
this is received, I will be able to take the project forward.  

Youth Problems  

I was expecting the problems we experienced with youths during the summer holidays to be a repeat 
of last year, however due to the unsettled weather there has only been a few isolated incidents and 
in general when challenged those involved have responded and done as asked by harbour staff.  

At the July Hayle Harbour Advisory committee meeting the problems experienced around the harbour 
by youths were discussed in great detail and a proposal was tabled that we ask the schools for a 
representative to sit on the HHAC which would then provide a direct route enabling the harbour 
authority to engage with students and explain the dangers of a working harbour also to encourage 
more responsible behaviour through some kind of student involvement on the harbour yet to be 
determined. 

Maxine Hardy agreed to take this forward and contacted the Headteacher at Hayle Academy. 
 
Dear Maxine 
  
Thank you for your email and apologies for not responding sooner – it was a very busy end of term! 
  
We would very much be interested in working together on safety around the harbour area. 
  
Rebs Wilson, our Assistant Headteacher, leads on our personal development curriculum for our 
students and I have copied Rebs into this email so that we can join up our thinking about this at the 
start of the new academic year. 
  
Thanks again for your email and I hope that you have a lovely summer. 
  
Melissa 
  
  
Mrs Melissa Lock 
Headteacher 
Hayle Academy  
3 High Lanes - Hayle - TR27 4DN  
01736 753009  
  

       
 
I have spoken to Rebs Wilson, and he has agreed to sit on the HHAC and will attend the October 
meeting. 
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Vessel sinking 
 
A vessel moored on Penpol bank sank this weekend a result of the vessels prop becoming caught in 
its own mooring line and prevented it from floating on which was an exceptionally high tide. The 
owner attended but did not require any assistance from the Harbour authority to refloat the vessel.   
 

Dredging 

To ensure the Safety of beach goers in the vicinity of the North quay foreshore no dredging has been 

undertaken during the summer months. Several fishermen and leisure users have expressed their 

concerns about the current state of the channel therefore I would expect dredging to recommence 

later this month. 

Caravans 

Rubbish and faeces were seen by our maintenance person beside the caravans opposite the wave hub 

buildings. He took some photos, and I made a complaint to CC highways as this is an adopted road. CC 

passed this onto Mark Ward community Environment Enforcement officer who I am now dealing with. 

Good morning, 

I have heard back from the Complex Needs Service and they have let me know that the case regarding 

these last 2 caravans went to court and that the occupier lost the case.  He was supposed to be moved 

on by 3rd July under his own steam; this does not appear to have happened as yet, so is going to find 

out what is happening and get back to me later. 

 

Kind regards 

Mark Ward | Community Environment Enforcement Officer 

Cornwall Council | Communities & Public Protection | Community Protection  

mark.ward@cornwall.gov.uk | Tel: 0300 1234 212  

www.cornwall.gov.uk | ‘Onen hag oll’  

P O Box 676, Threemilestone, TRURO, TR1 9EQ 

 

Fishermen 

I received a complaint from a member of the public regarding the state of Carnsew quay and the 

hazards that unregulated storage of fishing equipment which was strewn over the area presented to 

members of the public. I investigated and must agree that the area was far from tidy. I contacted the 

chair of the fishermen’s association informing him of the complaint who assured me he knew who the 

culprit was and would deal with it.  

 

Stone facing 

The sea wall at the harbour office is sheet piled and stone faced. It has become evident that the stone 

was not tied into the sheet piling as it has collapsed in one area. Initially until this can be addressed 

mailto:mark.ward@cornwall.gov.uk
http://www.cornwall.gov.uk/
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temporary barriers were put in place to keep the public of the grass. However, these were constantly 

being blown over, so we have installed some wooden posts with a rope line though them and signage 

that the grass verge is unstable this looks much tidier and has a nautical look. 

I am thinking that something similar on South quay opposite the viaduct but on a larger scale may 

work, which could be a cost-effective solution to providing edge protection on this part of the quay. 

When passing the harbour office please have a look at what has been done as I would value the opinion 

of councillors as to whether HTC think this could work on South quay. 

North Quay Development 

After our recent visit to HTC meeting in July, I would firstly like to respond to members questions that 

were asked when present: 

“We understood that planning requirements stated that the car park will be returned to dunes?” 

As discussed in the previous meeting that there are plans to restore the area back to dunes using 

North Quay’s very own aggregate, a more aesthetic route. The timeframe for restoration to dunes 

will most probably be between 4-5 years, this will be one of the last phases of build. 

“Is there a connection between the North Quay development site and the former R&J’s development 

site? Lorries have been seen travelling from one to the other.” 

There is no connection between R&J’s development. R&J’s have a agreement with one of our 

contractors PB Services to hold material within their company and store equipment if needed. 

“Will the access road to the chalets at Harvey’s Towans remain, even after the dunes are restored. Do 

they have a legal right of access?” 

For the duration of the time that there are chalets/accommodation within Harvey Towans, there will 

be access roads to enable residents to get too and from their accommodations/chalets safely and 

securely. As a company, we hold the legal right of access for accommodation within Harvey Towans 

but do not plan on removing access/parking for those residing there currently. 

“We understand that the areas around the building site are to be reinstated. Can you bring plans 

back to HTC for us to check if they are appropriate?” 

We can certainly bring plans for HTC when we are closer to the timeframe of restoration around 

North Quay. We are currently quite far from this as build is still progressing but once build has 

developed, I will most definitely bring this along for all to view. I have also planned to sit with a 

Landscape Architect in the next couple of months with plans on how to integrate wildlife and 

greenery in and around site as we progress to build. 

We have had progress with build over the last couple of months at North Quay, with exiting plans 

starting to form within Riviera Fields which looks to bring a lot of vibrancy and life to Hayle. The 

inspiration within this phase is integrated with a natural & easy-living lifestyle, with buildings that 

form and fit seamlessly within the beautiful, aligned hills that roll at the top of the site. – E.Wright 

 

 

P M Haddock 

Harbourmaster  

Hayle harbour Operations Ltd  

































Appendix E 
 

To                                     HTC           Full Council                                     07 09 2023 

From                                C Cllr P Channon  Hayle west 

Ref                                    CC Report for AUG 2023   

 

 

 CC ITEMS        CC West Planning  Solar farm near Carnhell turned down at planning due to it 

being on useful farm land. Another large one near Gwinear in the pre app stage. Dolcoath 

offices report in Sept. West Planning PA22/07795  (21st Aug) refused members site visit & 

passed outline. (see below) under Hayle items. 

 

Hayle        North Quay !!!  Scouts trying to restart (Penpol school hut).  Youth Gig Champs 

event Copperhouse pool (well attended). Tri service open day steady stream of people. 

Dredging meet for Harbour (now this month).  

Re-Run West Planning Dolcoath 21st Aug PA22/07795 land next to football club. Local 

member and HTC spoke on this to the committee. Despite the local member making the 

case for a site visit (and briefing) and members actually requesting this, it was not 

allowed, and the outline application was eventually passed after considerable debate and 

members questions. Local member PC  has written to head of planning regarding this but 

due to summer leave a reply has not yet been received. As this is yet another ‘contested’ 

situation I can not enlarge on the subject in public at ‘this’ meeting unless we go into 

confidential session. My brief to planning members is att for the record.  

 

Peter Channon     07 09 2023 
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To                   Com   Members                 West Planning Committee             21st Aug Dolcoath 

Ref                 PA22/07795 (60 dwellings on Land west of Wheal Alfred Rd Hayle TR27 5JT) Image att. 

From                            Cllr         Peter Channon   Local member Hayle west 

This application has come back to you due to an ‘administrative error’ in that HTC and the Local 

member were not invited to speak on the original date (26th June). This in itself does not inspire 
confidence that the system is being fair and reasonable, and in this particular area which was 

supposed to be part of the ‘stalled’ Hayle Growth Area the implications for development are now 
serious due to the lack of committed facilities and improvements that the HGA was supposed to 
provide. This is a complicated arena at present and requires members to be fully briefed on the 
implications of the HGA and its effect on Hayle without the improvements and the resultant impact 

on the dreadful highways situation we are faced with.  

In fact a previous nearby recent application (Viaduct hill) was in a similar situation and subject to 

voiced concerns by HTC and the local member, and indeed a site visit was suggested (by myself) 
which would have made clear to members the real situation on the ground. CC planning declined to 
allow this to happen even though members comments at the meeting confirmed there was 
considerable confusion regarding the planning situation in the area. 

HTC are now going to have a full briefing on the HGA from planning, but that will not be until 
September, therefore it seems logical that the committee needs to have this (and a site visit) before 

any decisions are made. 

Just to be clear on this HTC and myself are not against the principle of the HGA (as was) but as the 

situation has now changed out of all proportions it is imperative that anyone involved in planning 
decisions for this area need to be fully briefed and also familiar with the situation. 

I therefore suggest this meeting requests a Site visit and briefing in order to fully understand the 

current and ongoing position. 

This is only a ‘compact’ view of the situation but I will be happy to expand on all aspects and answer 
individual questions. At a recent planning training briefing it was confirmed by CC staff that site 

visits were an important feature of the planning system and should be used when needed to 
ensure members are correctly briefed and aware of ongoing implications. 

Regards 

Peter Channon   Hayle  

One of several factors affecting HGA applications are the serious lack of highways remedies that 
affect the area which includes lack of pavements, and narrow lanes that are now subject to 
increased use by larger vehicles without separation for pedestrians. When you add the location of 

Three schools in this area then the situation is very serious.  PC 

 

 


